

105 年專門職業及技術人員普通考試導遊人員、領隊人員考試試題

代號：4401
頁次：8-1

等 別：普通考試
類 科：外語導遊人員（英語）
科 目：外國語（英語）
考試時間：1 小時 20 分

座號：_____

※注意：(一)本試題為單一選擇題，請選出一個正確或最適當的答案，複選作答者，該題不予計分。

(二)本科目共 80 題，每題 1.25 分，須用 2B 鉛筆在試卡上依題號清楚劃記，於本試題上作答者，不予計分。

(三)禁止使用電子計算器。

- 1 You need a passport to _____ an international flight and to enter a country.
(A)broad (B)bound (C)board (D)abroad
- 2 Foreign countries may _____ that persons considered resident obtain a local driver's license if they are going to drive.
(A)acquire (B)declare (C)collect (D)require
- 3 Jet _____ is a temporary sleep problem that can affect anyone who quickly travels across multiple time zones.
(A)gap (B)lag (C)leg (D)tail
- 4 It is always a great idea to let at least one person know exactly where you will be staying and how to contact you in an _____.
(A)evidence (B)emergency (C)immigration (D)organization
- 5 Taiwan's railroads are far more than just a tool of _____; they embody a deep affinity with the development of local culture and society.
(A)method (B)traffic (C)vehicle (D)transportation
- 6 Front Desk: How may we help you?
Guest: I didn't make a(n) _____, but I'm wondering if you have any rooms available for tonight.
(A)conclusion (B)expectation (C)reservation (D)inclusion
- 7 Thank you for your _____. I have had a jolly good time during my stay here.
(A)hostess (B)hardware (C)hospitality (D)handwriting
- 8 The original paintings are now part of an _____ in the national museum.
(A)exhibition (B)exposition (C)prohibition (D)equipment
- 9 As the largest metro subway system in Taiwan, the Taipei MRT _____ about 1.3 million riders daily. It is fast, convenient, and, most importantly, CLEAN!
(A)serves (B)provides (C)deserves (D)preserves
- 10 Taiwan's railways offer an endless variety of experience, and the scenery lining their _____ provides an infinite range of fascinating scenery.
(A)trails (B)loads (C)routes (D)traces

- 11 In general, your passport must be _____ for at least six months after the date you enter a foreign country.
(A) valid (B) ruled (C) checked (D) rejected
- 12 Sally is a shopaholic. Whenever there is a _____ of the kind where you can buy three items and only pay for two, she goes completely mad and feels a need to buy all items in the store.
(A) sell (B) style (C) trade (D) discount
- 13 The Alishan area was originally settled by the Tsou tribe of the Taiwanese aborigines; the name _____ from the aboriginal word *Jarissang*.
(A) divides (B) drives (C) devises (D) derives
- 14 The train was two hours behind _____ because of an accident.
(A) screen (B) portion (C) schedule (D) technique
- 15 The UK Home Office has announced the expansion of its _____ Traveller service to Hong Kong, Singapore, South Korea and Taiwan on 25 January, 2016.
(A) Coded (B) Enlisted (C) Registered (D) Preserved
- 16 Tour leaders need knowledge of the places they are visiting, and they are also _____ the logistics and planning of a trip, ensuring everything runs smoothly.
(A) covered with (B) charged to
(C) on behalf of (D) responsible for
- 17 Lynda was pleasantly surprised when she _____ the dress which looked perfect for a ballroom wedding.
(A) got up (B) tried on (C) took off (D) turned out
- 18 If your time in Tokyo is limited, you must sketch out your _____ well to make the most of it.
(A) map (B) goal (C) itinerary (D) blue print
- 19 A: Can you tell me if there are any window seats available?
B: No. I'm afraid there aren't. The flight's very full. Would you like an _____ seat?
(A) isle (B) aisle (C) easel (D) aerial
- 20 The couple hoped that going on a trip together would _____ their relationship.
(A) cut short (B) focus on (C) make fun of (D) breathe life into
- 21 At summer camp, Mary _____ rock climbing because, secretly, she was scared of heights.
(A) opted out of (B) held onto (C) concentrated on (D) was addicted to
- 22 Despite a kid, Nezha saved his town people from the Sea Dragon King's _____ at the price of his life. Because of his bravery and compassion, he was later regarded as the Third Prince Deity worshipped in many temples in Taiwan.
(A) auspices (B) protection (C) disaster (D) conservation

- 23 Sun Wukong was the protagonist of the novel *Journey to the West*. He could perform 72 _____ and leaped 108,000 *li* (54,000 kilometers) in one somersault.
(A) reforms (B) evolutions (C) transformations (D) remedies
- 24 Adjacent old houses and buildings winding along the street _____ the rhythmic beauty.
(A) connect (B) display (C) conduct (D) restore
- 25 Guests can make use of bicycles for a(n) _____ tour of the surroundings.
(A) awful (B) inconvenient (C) strenuous (D) leisurely
- 26 At the start of the bridge is the stairway _____ down to the trail.
(A) putting (B) sitting (C) leading (D) writing
- 27 The _____ zone is a great place to watch crabs and other wildlife as you enjoy the sound of the waves crashing against the shore.
(A) tropical (B) radiative (C) intertidal (D) defensive
- 28 A number of Taiwanese artists have strived to convert old sugar _____ into exhibition and performance space.
(A) refineries (B) companies (C) agencies (D) bureaus
- 29 The brightly colored paintings depict the indigenous village where farmers _____ the land with wheat seeds.
(A) sowed (B) preserved (C) explored (D) leased
- 30 Decades of _____ have resulted in a severe reduction in the number of the local plants, which are now no longer a common sight.
(A) civilization (B) corruption (C) collaboration (D) exploitation
- 31 Driving at the Central Cross-Island Highway needs a great caution and patience because of many single-lane switchbacks and _____ room for drivers' errors.
(A) much (B) little (C) narrow (D) spacious
- 32 Founded in 1999, Yunlin International Puppet Arts Festival has supported a variety of performing schools to _____ the heritage of glove puppetry culture.
(A) counter (B) assess (C) showcase (D) abandon
- 33 Chiayi City International Band Festival has recently _____ many performing teams from all over the world, transforming itself from a southern town into a band music city.
(A) impacted (B) coached (C) guided (D) attracted
- 34 Since 2001, local governments have competed to _____ Taiwan Lantern Festival, which was recommended as one of the best holiday celebration events by the Discovery Channel in 2007.
(A) reduce (B) announce (C) hold (D) trigger

- 35 Formosa coast of Taidong is recognized as the latest surfing competition _____ in Asia by the Asian Surfing Championship (ASC), demonstrating its potential for international sports tourism.
(A)ranking (B)entry (C)venue (D)format
- 36 Artists from home and abroad _____ and exhibited their sand sculptures along the northeast coast in the Fulong International Sand Sculpture Festival.
(A)identified (B)purchased (C)crafted (D)redressed
- 37 The southern branch of the National Palace Museum can allow more people to marvel at the museum's many ancient treasures which were originally created for the _____ of the Chinese imperial households.
(A)remainder (B)enjoyment (C)benefit (D)ideology
- 38 In recent years, many disused industrial sites around Taiwan have been _____ into cultural-creative hubs, where local residents and international travelers like to check out shops selling creative-design household goods and decorations.
(A)incorporated (B)renovated (C)absorbed (D)recruited
- 39 In a recent online _____, camping enthusiasts voted for Taiwan's best campsites, which are surrounded by breathtaking scenery and are close to mountain trails.
(A)experiment (B)petition (C)poll (D)conference
- 40 To _____ a friendly tourism environment, the Taiwan Tourism Bureau sets up the Information Station mobile website, which can be found by searching for "Taiwan ask me."
(A)promote (B)explore (C)modify (D)adjust
- 41 One of the most exhilarating outings in the Taipei area is a trip to Jiufen and Jinguashi, twin historic mining settlements _____ the northeast coast, with a vast swath of blue ocean laid out far below.
(A)approaching (B)overlooking (C)guarding (D)linking
- 42 The skywalk allows tourists to take in the breathtaking mountain view of the narrow deep valley down which the torrents of the waterfall _____.
(A)trickle (B)tumble (C)cascade (D)filter
- 43 The baroque facades in the old street date back to Taiwan's Japanese Occupation Period (1895~1945) and _____ with the mainly concrete houses around the environs.
(A)conflict (B)contrast (C)compare (D)comply
- 44 The harmful effects of pesticides and chemical fertilizers made the farm family decide to take a more ecology-friendly approach to farming for the sake of the land, their own health, and the environment _____.
(A)at best (B)in general (C)at large (D)in advance

- 45 The butterfly would play dead when caught so as to discourage predators from feasting on a potentially _____ meal.
(A)fermented (B)spoiled (C)polluted (D)stewed
- 46 The museum offers discounted admission for visitors after 4:30 pm to _____ crowding problems during the early part of the day.
(A)alleviate (B)evaluate (C)exacerbate (D)detect
- 47 The bicycle path gives cyclists a close and personal feel with the rural valley full of _____ fields and fruit plantations, which are crisscrossed by a network of irrigation canals.
(A)boulder (B)rotten (C)paddy (D)fallow
- 48 The guardian general standing on Mazu's right side is Qianli Yan (Thousand-Mile Eye, or called Gold General), who holds a halberd in his left hand and lifts up his right hand to his forehead, looking into the _____.
(A)discord (B)demand (C)detour (D)distance
- 49 Generally speaking, tour guides are _____ to know a city (or country) intimately and offer guests interpretive information such as history and anecdotes on all sites.
(A)prepaid (B)expected (C)organized (D)predicted
- 50 In the water-theme park, kids as well as adults can _____ around water fountains or ride swan-shaped paddleboats on the lake.
(A)flex (B)frolic (C)stalk (D)swap
- 51 Traditional Chinese food can be found all over Taiwan, but the island's night markets are the places where _____ can be found in abundance.
(A)sickles (B)snacks (C)shacks (D)sacks
- 52 This polo shirt doesn't _____ Mike very well. It's not his size.
(A)fit (B)go (C)put (D)look
- 53 A: Are you _____ in any bags today?
B: Just this one. The other's hand luggage.
(A)bringing (B)packing (C)checking (D)shopping
- 54 The Taipei Metro is both cheap and easy to use. Transfers between lines are _____ close to each other, and the stations serve most areas of Taipei.
(A)relatively (B)easily (C)hardly (D)rapidly
- 55 The subway system in Taipei is very easy to navigate, and is both _____ in Chinese and English.
(A)mutual (B)bilingual (C)trilingual (D)bicultural

- 56 Be nice to service people – whether they're airline counter reps, your server/bartenders on the road, _____ the people cleaning your hotel room.
(A)at (B)by (C)or (D)and
- 57 The Fort San Domingo was originally a wooden fort built by the Spanish in 1629 at Tamsui District, New Taipei City, Taiwan. It _____ near Hobe Fort, which was built during Qing rule.
(A)locates (B)located (C)is located (D)was located
- 58 There are no feasts in the world which do not _____ at last.
(A)break up (B)break off (C)break into (D)break down
- 59 _____ the Wangs got to the station, the train had already left.
(A)As long as (B)Now that (C)By the time (D)In the past
- 60 The bus doesn't go to the National Museum of Natural Science. You need to _____ to bus number 100.
(A)spread (B)retreat (C)fortify (D)switch
- 61 Because of inexperience, John is not very _____ in handling such a big team of people.
(A)secure (B)difficult (C)confident (D)considerate
- 62 The old picture always _____ me of the pleasant holiday I had with my friends.
(A)admires (B)inspires (C)ponders (D)reminds
- 63 Excuse me. Could you tell me what the _____ rate for the Euro?
(A)price (B)charger (C)business (D)exchange
- 64 Check your bags and clothing to make sure you are not carrying any _____ items or substances into your destination country.
(A)denied (B)banned (C)lawless (D)limited
- 65 We are on _____. This is our first time in Seattle, where do you recommend if my husband and I would like to enjoy a romantic evening?
(A)vacation (B)vacancy (C)vocation (D)vaccination
- 66 With so many legal hotel _____, let's give up risking a short-term rental.
(A)options (B)regulations (C)restrictions (D)profits
- 67 He made himself unwelcome by constantly _____ a party.
(A)joining (B)participating (C)crashing (D)crackling
- 68 Jacob was determined to get a job in the tourist industry _____. Therefore, he made an effort to get his tour guide license.
(A)by chance (B)by all accounts (C)by default (D)by any means
- 69 The story of this Oscar-winning movie is based on a fiction novel. Most of the characters in the movie are _____.
(A)imaginative (B)immigratory (C)imaginary (D)implemental
- 70 With a new YouBike pricing policy which has led to a _____ in turnover rate, it is easier to rent a bicycle in Taipei now.
(A)tuition (B)reduction (C)pension (D)compensation

The ancient art of *liuli* has, in recent years, been given a new lease on life. *Liuli* is Chinese glass artwork, a craft that has been around since the 11th century BC. Creating these beautiful glass ornaments, tableware, and jewelry is an incredibly complicated and time-consuming process, demanding great technical skill and patience. However, the results are delicate, elegant crystal works, each one impossible to replicate and each one unique.

Liuli stands out because of its many bright colors. The technique employed by *liuli* artisans is referred to as “pâte-de-verre,” or lost-wax casting, in which a glass powder is mixed with colorants and fired at exceptionally high temperatures. Because each model can only be used once and the colors can vary so much, every individual *liuli* craftwork is truly one of a kind.

Pale green *liuli* beads date back to the Western Zhou Dynasty, and *liuli* handicrafts flourished during the Tang Dynasty, when the word *liuli* became popular. By the 19th century, this glass casting technique was no longer practiced. It wasn’t until 1968, when the earliest example of “pâte-de-verre” was discovered in China, that archaeologist realized that *liuli* was an artform founded in China. The discovery drove local artists to revive the tradition.

None has done more to reinstate *liuli* than Loretta Hui-shan Yang and Chang Yi. In 1987, they established a small company named Liuligongfang and opened a workshop in Tamshui. Without any experience at all, Yang was determined to ensure that this Chinese tradition would not be lost forever. After massive investment and much trial and error, Liuligongfang finally found its feet, and Yang and Chang built up a reputation as the founders of contemporary Chinese glass art. There are now almost 70 Liuligongfang galleries, and some of their artworks form part of internationally renowned museums’ permanent collections. For Liuligongfang founders, each individual artifact should capture the history of *liuli*. At the same time, Liuligongfang strives to give a modern twist to this ancient art.

71 What happened when the earliest example of “pâte-de-verre” was discovered in 1968?

- (A) The price of *liuli* works quickly began to drop.
- (B) Most artists showed little interest in the art form.
- (C) Many tourists began to visit China to see these works.
- (D) Many artists in China began to create *liuli* works.

72 Which of the following statements about *liuli* is NOT true?

- (A) It is extremely difficult to do and can take a lot of time.
- (B) *Liuli* artists often use many different colors to liven up their works.
- (C) Once the technique is mastered, it is easy to copy other *liuli* works.
- (D) It almost disappeared because people stopped practicing the art form.

73 How can we best describe the history of Liuligongfang?

- (A) It was opened by experienced craftsmen.
- (B) The company was shaky at first, but then it became successful.
- (C) The company did well at first, but then it had troubles later on.
- (D) It immediately became famous when it was founded in 1987.

74 According to the article, what are the founders of Liuligongfang trying to achieve with their work?

- (A) They aim to blend the past of *liuli* with current ideas.
- (B) They hope to make *liuli* works more affordable for common people.
- (C) They want to simplify the process of *liuli* so it can be produced faster.
- (D) They encourage *liuli* artists to try and replicate works from the Zhou Dynasty.

75 What would be the most suitable title for this article?

- (A) Chinese Glass Artwork
- (B) The Intricate Art of *Liuli*
- (C) The History of Liuligongfang
- (D) Contemporary Technique of Glass Casting

This is my first time volunteering at an organic farm in Taiwan. I have learnt a lot about organic farming principles, with the help of the farm owners: Vincent and Sally. Vincent is passionate about organic farming. During our stay at this farm, we have learnt about the basics of organic farming that includes soil management, crop rotation and weed management. From city dwellers who knew little about growing crops, we slowly gained a better understanding of organic farming with Vincent's patient teaching. Sally is in charge of the sales and marketing, as well as the domestic affairs of the family. Whenever we were working hard at the fields, Sally never failed to take care of our welfare by reminding us to wear sunscreen. She also provided us with essential energy by **whipping up** delicious meals for us. During break times, Sally also shared her thoughts about the work at this farm, previous visitors at this farm and even the life experiences that she had gained in her previous job as a human resource manager. Together, Vincent and Sally often organize organic farming classes and farming tours to help educate the public about the **ins and outs** of it. We are deeply impressed by the amount of dedication and effort which they have invested into this organic farm: Vincent, for his extensive knowledge of organic farming; Sally, for her cheery attitude and ability to make you feel at home. With that, we would like to thank them for helping to make our stay in Taiwan an enjoyable and **rewarding** journey.

76 What does the phrase **whip up** mean?

- (A) innovate creatively
- (B) make quickly
- (C) design precisely
- (D) stir carefully

77 What does the phrase **ins and outs** mean?

- (A) interiors and exteriors
- (B) indoors and outdoors
- (C) specific details
- (D) marketing strategies

78 What does the word **rewarding** mean?

- (A) worthwhile
- (B) remarkable
- (C) spiritual
- (D) hilarious

79 What would Sally **NOT** like to share with visitors?

- (A) job experience
- (B) farming principles
- (C) healthy cuisine
- (D) political issues

80 What might the volunteer **NOT** learn from the farm experience?

- (A) weed management
- (B) organic fertilizers
- (C) selling produce
- (D) pest diagnosis